

OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER MEMORANDUM

DATE: November 6, 2015

TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members

FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager

RE: City Manager's Weekly Report

MEETINGS SCHEDULE

Date and Time	Event	Location	
Saturday,	Neighborhood Cleanup	Jacobsen Park	
November 7, 2015		Jacobsen Street	
9:00 a.m11:00 a.m.			
Monday,	Oversight Board to the	City Council Chamber	
November 9, 2015	Successor Agency to the Antioch	200 H Street	
6:00 p.m.	Development Agency Meeting		
Tuesday,	City Council Meeting	City Council Chamber	
November 10, 2015		200 H Street	
7:00 p.m.			
Wednesday,	Veteran's Day		
November 11, 2015			
	City Holiday		
Thursday,	Zoning Administrator Meeting	City Council Chamber	
November 12, 2015		200 H Street	
3:00 p.m.			
Monday,	Crime Prevention Commission	Police Department	
November 16, 2015	Meeting	Community Room	
7:00 p.m.		300 L Street	
Wednesday,	Planning Commission Meeting	City Council Chamber	
November 18, 2015		200 H Street	
6:30 p.m.			
Thursday,	Parks & Recreation Commission	City Council Chamber	
November 19, 2015	Meeting	200 H Street	
7:00 p.m.			

Tuesday, November 24, 2015 7:00 p.m.	City Council Meeting	City Council Chamber 200 H Street
Tuesday,	BART Community Meeting	Prewett Park
December 1, 2015		West Island Room
7:00 p.m.		4701 Lone Tree Way

NEIGHBORHOOD CLEAN-UP

The Antioch Police Department is excited to announce the 65th installment of the Neighborhood Clean-up Program. This is a collaborative community effort which involves active participation from The Antioch Police Department Crime Prevention Commission; Neighborhood Watch Program; Volunteers in Police Service; community volunteers and the Public Works Department. The event will occur on Saturday, November 7th from 9:00 to 11:00 a.m. at Jacobsen Park on Jacobsen St.

Volunteers will receive instructions and the equipment necessary to accomplish the goal. The targeted area is within walking distance. Excluding inclement weather, future Neighborhood Cleanup events are scheduled for the first Saturday of every month and the locations will be announced in advance.

Collectively, "**We**", everyone who lives and works in the City Antioch, can make a difference and improve the quality of life. It's our community and it's our chance to make a difference.

VETERANS DAY CEREMONY & PARADE

Please Join the City of Antioch, Celebrate Antioch Foundation and local volunteers in honoring our veteran, past and present, at Antioch's 2015 Veteran's Day Ceremonies and Parade! The Celebration begins with the Arrival and Landing of a Huey Helicopter @ 9:30 a.m. followed by the ceremonies with special guest speakers at the Veteran's Memorial at the base of "L" Street.

A Parade with Floats, Military Vehicles and Equipment, Veterans, Bands, and Classic Cars begins @ 11:00 AM at the Marina and will head east down 2nd Street.

Monday November 11, 2015, 9:30 AM Ceremony - 11AM Parade Antioch Marina & 2nd St., Downtown Antioch For more information, email: MarthaParsons@gmail.com

CITY CLERK UPDATES

City Council agendas, including staff reports, are posted onto our City's Website 72 hours before the Council Meeting. To be notified when the agenda packets are posted onto our City's Website, simply click on this link: http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/notification-systems/ and enter your e-mail address to subscribe. To view the agenda information, click on the following link: http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click 'City Council'.

At the October 27th Council Meeting, the City Council approved the December 2015 Council Meeting Schedule as follows: "Conduct the December 8th meeting only and cancelling the December 22nd meeting".

The Board of Administrative Appeals meeting was held on November 5th at 3:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers. The Board of Administrative Appeals meets on a monthly basis – the first Thursday of every month, in the Council Chambers beginning at 3:00 p.m.

On Monday, October 26th, the City Clerk received the Proof of Publication of the Notice of Intent to Circulate Petition for a possible ballot initiative titled "INITIATIVE LIMITING CARD ROOMS WITHIN THE CITY AND REQUIRING VOTER APPROVAL FOR NEW OR EXPANDED CARD ROOMS" which was published in the Saturday, October 24th edition of the East County Times, along with a draft petition. The City Clerk reviewed and approved the petition for circulation which calls for a Special Election if they collect more than 15% valid signatures of the 44,257 registered voters in Antioch. The proponents (Antioch residents Lamar Thorpe, LaTonya Harmon and Patrice L. Guillory) have 180 days from the date they received the City Attorney's Title & Summary (October 14, 2015) to turn in signed petitions. The estimated cost of a Special Election is \$221,285 which would come from the General Fund since it is not currently budgeted. Should a sufficient number of signed petitions be submitted prior to March 1, 2016 to qualify for the June 2016 Primary Election, the estimated costs are between \$132,771 and \$177,028. A Statement of Organization Recipient Committee (FPPC Form 410) has been filed with the Secretary of State and the City Clerk. The name of the committee is "Antioch Coalition Against the Expansion of Gambling, Yes on the Anti-Gambling Measure, a coalition of Antioch businesses, citizens and taxpayers, sponsored by the California Grand Casino".

Our office received 3 California Public Records Act requests this week and forwarded them to the appropriate departments for a response.

HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES

The City Manager has appointed Nickie Mastay as the City's new Administrative Services Director. She will start work here on December 7th. Nickie will replace Michelle Fitzer, who accepted the position of City Manager for the City of Pinole, where she had served as Assistant City Manager before coming to Antioch.

Nickie brings over 20 years of experience in finance and administration, including six years with the City of Richmond and three years with the City of Hercules. She holds a B.S Degree in Business Administration from the University of California at Berkeley.

Hires/Reclassifications/Promotions:

- Lateral Police Officer Jeremy Hiles started on Monday, November 2nd.
- Police Trainee Salvador Montanez started on Monday, November 2nd in advance of starting the Police Academy in January.

Please join me in welcoming these new employees to the City of Antioch.

<u>Currently open recruitments include:</u>

- Police Officer Lateral (continuous)
- Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous)
- Police Trainee (continuous)
- Lateral Police Dispatcher (continuous)

The City's open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City website. Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NeoGov.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES

- Work orders opened/completed for the week: 88/92
- Email filter activity: 19,146 processed, 10,088 automatically discarded do to violations pertaining to suspected virus's, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or isolated for staff to review and release, based on legitimacy.
- Team installed database client and CAD/RMS suite on PD laptop.
- Team recovered lost report for PD CSO.
- Team programmed new voicemail and phone number for PD and PW.
- Team created end of month data backup tapes for Oct.
- Team worked with finance to confirm version and upgrade path for utility billing system.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

G Street Mercantile: This weekend make your way down to the Grand Opening of our indoor flea market at the Masonic Building on G Street in historical Rivertown downtown. Formerly the G St. Flea, this market, under new management of Michael Gabrielson and Brandon Woods, has gone through a renovation. With subdivided walls for over 20 vendors, the space provides collectors, craftspeople and artists a space to sell their antiques, collectable and one of kind products in a shared space for sophisticated treasure hunting. Only this weekend this event will raffle prizes for all the family to enjoy.

Contact Information:

Grand Opening: November 7th & 8th from 10am - 5pm

Wednesday-Sunday Hours: 10am-5pm

205 Second Street

At the corner of 2nd and G Street

FB: https://www.facebook.com/G-St-Mercantile-316870408485267/?fref=ts

Grocery Outlet Grand Opening Celebration: The City now has its second Grocery Outlet store! Grocery Outlet has been a family run business since 1946. Dwayne and Linda Burns are the new owners and operators of the West Antioch Grocery Outlet in the new Buchanan Crossing shopping Center in Antioch. They are excited to be able to serve their community. This store will feature a department called NOSH (Natural, Organic, Specialty, and Healthy), which has organic produce gluten-free, non-gmo and meat. Fun for all the family Grocery Outlet will give away eco friendly reusable bags to the first 500 customers, FREE turkeys to the first 100 customers, face painting for children, and other prizes. Contact Information:

Grand Opening: Saturday November 14th

Festivities: 7am-3pm

3160 Buchanan Road @ Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center

(925) 776-5722

Website: https://www.facebook.com/BuchananGrocervOutlet

ARTS AND CULTURE UPDATES

Free Umpqua Bank November-December Art Exhibit - The Arts & Cultural Foundation of Antioch (ACFA) continues their partnership with Antioch's Umpqua Bank and features six artists in the upcoming exhibit. The bank is a perfect venue for local artists to showcase their work, which changes every two months. The November-December featured artists will be: Andre' Salvador, Danny Grace, Jerome Gibson, MJ Coleman, Paul Schorr and Rosalinda Grejsen. ACFA is currently seeking artists for the ongoing exhibit. Exhibits beginning in 2016 will change every three months. If you are interested in participating,

please email Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call Diane Gibson-Gray at (925) 325-9897.

GFWC Antioch Woman's Club House Tour 2015 - The annual Antioch Woman's Club House Tour in scheduled for Sunday December 13, 2015. Tickets are \$35.00.

House Tour 12:00 to 4:00
Private Homes
Reception 2:00 to 5:00
Veterans of Foreign Wars Post 6435
815 Fulton Shipyard Rd.

For Tickets Contact:

- Diane Myers dianemy@comcast.net 925-754-6573 or 510-918-8856
- Latash Wallace 925-565-6016
- Martha Parsons Marthaparsons@gmail.com or 925-890-2665

RECREATION UPDATES:

- On Sunday, youth in grades 1 thru 8 already registered for the Junior Warriors Co-Ed Basketball program had an opportunity to participate in a FREE basic skills training clinic. The clinic gave kids a sense of confidence and boosted their skills for the start of the program.
- There are openings in grades 1 thru 6 for the basketball program, register now! Families can register their players on-line or at the Antioch Community Center.
- Volunteer adult coaches are still needed for Junior Warriors Basketball; time commitment to coaching is only 2 hours per week for a total of 8 weeks, but the memories and health benefits your provide for children is everlasting!
- Last week, fifteen youth started the "World of Nature for Young Artists" program. Budding artists will explore the beauty of nature in the earth, sky, seasons, weather and more through December 8th. Local artist, Nancy Roberts, teaches this class and many more for the community.
- On Saturday, swim lesson participants completed their last day of lessons for the Fall 2015 season. Swimmers were awarded certificates for their hard work and check lists with skills they still need to improve to become more proficient swimmers.
- On Sunday, the Antioch Water Park officially closed for the Winter Season.
- On Tuesday, the winter break camp leaders met to plan the course curriculum and schedule for the Winter Break Aquatic Camps. Each camp will focus on teaching children and teens about water safety, and improving swimming skills, in a safe and fun program. Winter break camps give parents an opportunity to keep kids busy when they cannot go outside, and will free time for holiday shopping! Registration is open for Jr. Lifeguard Camp (ages 11-14), Aqua Adventures Camp (ages 7-10), and Swim & Play Camp (ages 4-6).
- Last week, staff continued drafting new policies and procedures for water park

- operations. The new Emergency Action Plan and Evacuation Procedures for the Water Park will be ready late November.
- Last week, the Request for Proposal (RFP) deadline closed for printing the Recreation Guide & City Newsletter. Staff received four bids to review; a printer will be selected and notified next week.
- Staff met with Melody's Dance Studio to discuss the current classes offered to children; evaluating the fall session for age group levels, dance types/styles, and procedures. Improvements will be implemented for the Spring 2016 program schedule.
- On Monday, staff submitted information to the State of California Amusement Ride and Tramway unit acknowledging the receipt of the inspection they performed in September at the Antioch Water Park. Staff outlined the schedule and type of work to be completed before the amusement rides are placed back in operation next spring.
- Throughout the week, staff worked on the installation of a new Regenerative Media Controller for the Lap Pool. The new controller will add another operational efficiency as the operator will be able to remotely access the filter for offsite diagnostics. Staff is currently working on integrating the controller with the City's network in collaboration with the Information Systems Department.
- On Tuesday, the City's Ansul system vendor completed the last semi-annual service on the City's kitchen hood systems for this period. This service assures that kitchen fire suppression systems are working per design and will protect buildings and building users in the event of a kitchen fire.
- Throughout the week, various staff members completed the necessary preplacement respirator exams in order to be added to the City of Antioch Recreation Department Respiratory Protection Program. This program is in collaboration with the Community Development Department.
- On Thursday, staff attended a regional conference to learn new trends, tips, and information for improving services and increasing recreation opportunities for residents.

Senior Center Services

- Last week, 449 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café. This
 program helps prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and congestive heart
 failure. No membership or income requirements are required to eat at the C.C.
 Cafe.
- Staff inventoried and submitted the monthly supply order for the senior nutrition program. All supplies are provided by the County for participating cafes.
- Last week, 100+ senior participants had a *spooktacula*r time at the Annual Antioch Senior Citizens Club Halloween party. Participants enjoyed a fun filled morning with socializing, dancing, crafts, games and costume contest.
- On Monday, The City of Antioch Recreation Department hosted a Kick-Off Event for Alzheimer's Awareness Month at the Antioch Senior Center. A fun-filled raffle generated \$400 for the Alzheimer's Association. Several community organizations

- donated items for this event and senior participants were excited to support a very worthy cause.
- On Tuesday, staff attended the regular meeting of the Antioch Senior Citizen's Club Board of Directors. They provided input and direction on various topics such as the upcoming Holiday activities, events and fundraising opportunities, and planning for 2016.
- Last week, several seniors enjoyed "Trinket Treasures" a fun activity for seniors to shop vendor tables full of crafts and other goods made by senior members and community vendors.
- Last week, staff provided front line assessment and direction to participants for appropriate county, regional and local services such as Utility Assistance, Home Care, Tri-Delta Dial-a-Ride, and the Co Co Café lunch program.

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES

Planning:

- Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter
 77
- On 11/4, the Planning Commission recommended approval of the Heidorn Village project to City Council. The project consists of 117 single family homes located on the west side of Heidorn Ranch Road, at the eastern terminus of Prewett Ranch Drive.

Building Permit Activity:

•	Permits issued	56
•	Inspections requested	125
•	Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter	199

Code Enforcement:

•	Cases followed up on	118
•	New Cases Open	33
•	Posted sub-standard	0
•	Citations Issued	3
•	Warrants obtained and served	0
•	Cases Closed	34
•	Demand to Title for cost recovery	2
•	Demands to property owners	4
•	Special Assessment Liens recorded	0
•	Prepare & record Release of Lien	2
•	Phone messages reporting violations	32
•	Web reports	21

- Hobart Court Posted substandard.
- W. 10th Street Posted a lien notice on a substandard property.

Environmental Resources:

Environmental Enforcement: Oct 29-Nov 4th: There were over 63 actions taken on existing and new cases. 23 inspections to verify occupancy were completed. 14 abatement notices were mailed out and 12 cases were closed. Staff also mailed out 2 Notice of Violations for no garbage service.

Eco-Happened:

The second floor of City Hall had a new resource conservation tool installed this week. Thanks to the Public Works Department and the Waste Prevention fund, staff and visitors can now easily refill their water bottles. Drinking tap water in a reusable container reduces waste, energy & emissions in transportation and treatment when compared to single use bottled water. Come by and fill up your water bottle and check out the info graphic on the topic or visit www.wheelsforwishes.org/bottled-water-footprint/.

Eco-Happenings:

Residential waste collection day change: effective Nov 9th, the residents of the following streets will have their garbage, recycling and yard waste collection day changed from Monday to Wednesday. Mailers and reminder calls are going out to all affected customers.

- Deerfield Drive
- Deerhorn Court
- Elkhorn Way
- Fawn Hill Way
- Oak Meadow Court

CDBG:

• Monitoring by Antioch and other Consortium members is underway and will continue through December.

Housing:

- The Delta View Apartments Project Evaluation form was completed and submitted to the Tax Credit Allocation Committee on November 5, 2015, on schedule.
- Construction of a new Housing database and integration of all files is commencing with City Data Services (CDS), and monitoring of Housing Successor assets continues.

Homeless:

 Housing Consultant sat on the Homeless Review and Rank Panel for the annual HUD Homeless McKinney/Vento funding. The application will be submitted to HUD on time. There were many changes to the process this year. Almost all Permanent Supportive Housing projects were ranked in tier 1, meaning that their funding is secure. Also in Tier 1 is a new project to create a coordinated entry system in Contra Costa. All Transitional Housing projects fell into tier 2, which means they will compete on a national level for funding left over after Tier 1 applications are fulfilled. One appeal was heard by the Appeal Panel, and the original rating and ranking was upheld.

• The Contra Costa Council on Homeless Executive Board meeting was held November 4, 2015, and the Board approved the submission of projects to HUD.

DROUGHT UPDATES:

Antioch water customers did an excellent job conserving in their landscaping over the summer months with a conservation rate of 36% through August.

As our irrigation needs are lower in the fall and moving into the winter, our water reductions have also dropped. October's reduction was just under 27%, bringing our cumulative reduction to 33.65%. Our state mandated reduction is 28%, so to keep us above that, now it is time to move that effort indoors! Check out http://saveourwater.com/what-you-can-do/tips/ for inspiration.

Mother Nature did our irrigating for us this week with the rain received on Sunday night and Monday! Public Works made sure to turn off the irrigation in city landscaping in compliance with the drought regulations. Don't forget to turn yours off when it rains and for at least 48 hours after the rain stops!

Drought regulations Education & Enforcement

Public Works now has staff trained by Code Enforcement and authorized by the City Manager to issue administrative citations for failure to comply with drought regulations. This will hopefully encourage compliance where education and notification has not been successful. For the month of October, 9 courtesy notices were issued, 6 official violation notices were posted and mailed to the property owners and no citations were issued.

Irrigation repairs and updates:

- Park Water Reductions: ALL City Parks have now reduced water use 50% or more.
 The water is shut-off during periods of rainfall.
- Contra Loma Estates Park: A new playground has been completed, and will open to the public this week! Many thanks to all involved in its construction. Stop by and check it out!
- Chaparral Park: 1 leaking turf valve was replaced.
- Heidorn Park: Irrigation Controller 'B' was repaired and installed for proper water usage & scheduling, as well as water savings.
- Meadow Creek Park: A leaking turf valve was replaced.
- Mira Vista Hills Park: An inoperative toilet in the men's restroom was repaired.
- Davison Dr. 6 sprinklers repaired.
- Stewartsville Dr. 1 valve rebuilt.
- Golf Course Rd. 3 sprinklers repaired.

- James Donlon Blvd. 13 sprinklers repaired.
- Slatten Ranch Rd. 1 sprinkler repaired.
- Sandstone Ct. 1 sprinkler repaired.
- Prewett Water Park 1 Irrigation controller reprogrammed.
- Bellflower Dr. 1 valve box replaced.
- Delta Fair Blvd. 7 sprinklers repaired, 8 sprinklers adjusted, 1 valve rebuilt and 2 irrigation mainlines repaired.

PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES

Administration

- The 'A' St./Lone Tree Way Undercrossing will be closed to traffic from 10 p.m. to 5 a.m., Tuesday Friday, Nov. 3-6, to remove bridge falsework.
- With all the attention the City has had on the drought and water conservation, combined with the beautiful weather we've been experiencing, it can be easy to forget that an El Nino winter has been predicted which may mean very wet weather and the potential for severe flooding. Public Works has been making preparations for these conditions including intensified storm drain cleaning, procurement of extra sand bags and sand, as well as ensuring staff is ready for action 24/7. The City website will have additional information about what the City is doing and how the community can better prepare for the possibility of a severe winter.
- The City of Antioch is being required to reduce its 2015 water usage by 28% in 2015 using 2013 as the base year. Outdoor water conservation will be the primary focus of the City's program as well as fines for wasteful practices as identified in the Water Conservation Resolution adopted by the City Council on May 12th. All Antioch customers will be mailed a letter explaining the program and prohibitions as well as 2013 monthly water usage. Examples of prohibitions are: three day per week residential outdoor watering, no watering between the hours of 9:00 am and 5:00 pm, shut off nozzles required on all hoses and drinking water available only upon request at restaurants. Contra Costa Water District has incentives such as residential high-efficiency clothes washer rebates, water-efficient landscape rebates and smart sprinkler timer rebates. More information on water conservation programs and ideas on how to conserve water can be found at www.ccwater.com or www.antiochwater.com. Customers who are not in compliance with drought restrictions can be reported to the Antioch Drought Hotline at (925) 779-6140. The water customers in Antioch have reduced usage in October by 26.98% compared to October 2013. Our cumulative reduction from June 2015. through October is 33.65%. Great job!!
- Residents of Antioch, Bay Point and Pittsburg can now get free recycled water to use for irrigation of their yards and gardens at home. The Residential Recycled Water Fill Station located at 2500 Pittsburg-Antioch Highway will be open to residents on Saturdays and Sundays from 9 a.m. – 3 p.m. through the end of October. There is a 300 gallon maximum per visit with no limit to the number of

visits. For more information, please see http://ddsd.org/home/showdocument?id=1218.

Engineering & Development Services

- Almondridge East Subdivision 8880, an 81-unit single family home development by KB Homes, located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips Lane and west of the State Highway 160: Staff is reviewing plot plans for ongoing new home construction.
- Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan Road: A Certificate of Occupancy for CVS and Grocery Outlet has been issued. Phase 2 environmental clearances and USBR permitting requirements are in progress.
- City Sports Club, located at 5001 Lone Tree Way: A lot merger and sewer easement quitclaim has been recorded. Building construction is nearing completion.
- Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4: Staff is reviewing the final development plan and preparing project conditions of approval.
- Oakley Knolls Subdivision 9353, a 31-lot development by Discovery Builders, located north of Oakley Road 1,300 feet west of Phillips Lane: Staff prepared conditions of approval for a tentative map application.
- Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4: Staff returned comments to 3rd submittal map and plans.
- Taco Bell, 1706 'A' Street: Building and encroachment permits have been issued and construction is nearing completion.
- SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/'G' Street Overcrossing Project: Contra Loma Blvd./'L' St. Undercrossing median work is nearing completion. Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through this area.
- SR4 (Segment 3A) 'A' Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow Drive Undercrossing Project: Bridgework continues at 'A' St./Lone Tree Way and Cavallo Road Overcrossings and Sunset Drive extension work is ongoing. The 'A' St./Lone Tree Way Undercrossing will be closed to traffic from 10 p.m. to 5 a.m., Tuesday Friday, Nov. 3-6, to remove bridge falsework. Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through these areas.
- SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and BART Tunnel Project: Work continues on the Hillcrest Avenue Bridge widening, the westbound Slatten Ranch Road on-ramp, the Pedestrian Overcrossing (POC) and the Maintenance of Works (MOW) Tunnel. Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through this area.
- BART Parking Lot and Maintenance Facility: Staff approved the design for a proposed 12" sanitary sewer main from the new Maintenance Facility, north of the

- S.P.R.R. railroad line to the southerly extension of Willow Avenue and is reviewing grant deeds for public easement dedications. Staff returned comments to BART's Ownership and Maintenance of Utilities Agreement for storm drainage improvements.
- Deer Valley Business Park, commercial development fronting Country Hills Drive between Lone Tree Way and Deer Valley Road: Processing abandonment of existing easements and new easements.
- The Vineyards at Sand Creek, a proposed 641 unit housing development located on Sand Creek Road between Heidorn Ranch Road and Hillcrest Avenue: Staff continues to meet with the developer to discuss various site and infrastructure issues. The tentative map has been submitted and staff is creating conditions of approval.
- Quail Cove, a proposed 32 unit housing located at the south side of Prewett Ranch Drive west of Heidorn Ranch Road: An updated tentative map has been submitted and staff is updating the conditions of approval.

Capital Improvements Division

- Sunset Booster Pump Station Replacement: Kimley Horn and Associates is reviewing shop drawings and material submittals.
- Water Main Replacement at Various Locations: D & D Pipelines, Inc. was awarded this construction project at the October 27th City Council meeting.
- West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements: The Contra Costa County Public Works Real Property Division (CCCRPD) is finalizing the purchase of many of the easements and property acquisitions required for this project. U.S. Fish and Wildlife is reviewing the existing California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW) permits and developing the Biological Opinion. The State Historical Preservation Officer is reviewing the updated Cultural Resource Study. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and CDFW are reviewing the Re-vegetation and Monitoring Plan. CDFW is reviewing City comments to the Routine Maintenance Agreement. RMC Water and Environment continues to work with PG&E, AT&T and Comcast regarding the relocation of existing utility facilities.
- Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements: CDM Smith is developing draft project plans and details.
- Water Treatment Plant Electrical Upgrades: Staff is finalizing a contract with TJC and Associates to evaluate the existing electrical systems at the City's Water Treatment Plant and prepare improvement contract.
- Urban Water Management Plan Treatment: Staff is finalizing a contract with West Yost Associates to develop updates to the Urban Water Management Plan and the Watershed Sanitary Sewer.
- Cathodic Protection Assessment: A proposal from JDH Corrosion Consultants, Inc. to conduct a thorough assessment of all pipeline cathodic protection systems within the City and draft a comprehensive report summarizing the findings and providing remediation recommendations is scheduled to be considered at the November 10th City Council meeting.

- 2015 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant: JD Partners is under contract to install 27 new curb ramps along Bluerock Drive and West Tregallas Road. Construction started on October 17th and is expected to be completed by mid-November.
- Transportation Impact Fee Study: Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to update anticipated land uses and the transportation network to be used in the traffic model. The draft Fee Study will be presented to the City Council for comments in December.
- Prewett Water Park Improvements: RHAA is under contract for the design of the final improvements at Prewett Water Park. The 90% design plans and specifications of the spray ground and the play ground facility are completed and under review. The bid package for both projects is expected to be out for bid in January 2016 and construction is expected to be completed by August 2016.
- 2015 Rubberized Cape Seal: American Pavement Systems completed placing the rubberized chip rock and the final slurry seal layer. The contractor is in the process of completing the punch list items. The City Council will consider the final acceptance of the project at the November 10th meeting.
- North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements: Staff is drafting a Request for Proposal for consulting services to provide engineering services and to prepare preliminary plans, estimates and studies for the planning and the design of infrastructure improvements needed to serve the newly annexed Area 1 and 2B.
- Pavement Management Technical Assistance Program (P-TAP) Grant: Staff has submitted a \$95,000 grant application to MTC for consulting services to assist the City in implementing and maintaining the annual Pavement Management Program System by inspecting the pavement conditions of arterial, collector and residential streets and provide us with design recommendations for pavement rehabilitation projects.
- 2016 CalRecycle Rubberized Pavement Grant: CalRecycle has issued the Notice
 of Funding Availability for the Rubberized Pavement Grant Program, staff will
 submit an application for funding for the 2016 Pavement Management Program,
 which will include potential streets recommended to receive Rubberized Cape Seal
 treatments. Grant applications are due December 10, 2015.
- 2016 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant: MTC is soliciting applications for the 2016/2017 TDA grant for Pedestrian and Bicyclist improvement projects. Staff is reviewing potential projects to be included in the grant application for funding for curb ramps upgrades to meet ADA requirements, installation of new sidewalks at needed locations and for bicyclist improvements. Grant applications are due January 21, 2016.

Water Treatment Plant

 Cleaned Solar Bees out on the municipal reservoir. Solar Bees circulate the water in the reservoir; cleaning the Solar Bees prevents weeds from restricting the circulation. Also cleaned the staff gage on the tower. This is reoccurring and ongoing.

- Calibrated the turbidity meters at both "A" and "B" plants.
- Cleaned the under drain piping on #1 drying bed.
- Inspected and tested the scrubber ventilation system.
- Installed new wiring for the caustic tank heaters.

Water Distribution

- There were 262 stops for water service including disconnections.
- There were a total of 81 Underground Service Alert (USA) tickets completed for utility location.
- Annual backflow test program continues and is on schedule.
- Meter reading for the month of November has started and is on schedule.
- Water crews continue to monitor water meters, conservation and usage at all City buildings and parks.
- Water crews issued 12 drought violation tags.
- Water Distribution personnel continue to respond to drought hotline inquiries.
- Water crews replaced a water service on Brookside Dr.
- Water crews replaced a water service on Colonial Ct.
- Water crews replaced a water service on Carpinteria Dr.
- Water crews repaired a 24" water main on D St.
- Water crews replaced a 3" backflow on Manzanita Way.
- Water crews replaced 2" valves on Aster Dr.
- Central Stores staff continues removing graffiti and debris from the Amtrak station and Fulton boat ramp.
- Central Stores staff continues servicing fire extinguishers at all City facilities and vehicles.
- Central stores staff assisted Water Distribution with the purchase of several items for water main breaks/service breaks/leaks.
- Central Stores staff issued 277 line items of stock and 37 requests for non-stock items.
- Central stores staff received 27 line items of stock items to be placed in to the system.

Public Works Operations - Parks and Landscape

- Playground and Park Safety Inspections: Completed at Contra Loma, Marchetti, Markley Creek and Mira Vista Hills Parks.
- Antioch Community Park: Installed a new tot-swing including new chains and swing hangers.
- Chaparral Park: Replaced a leaking turf valve.
- Contra Loma Estates Park: The new playground has been completed and will open to the public this week! Many thanks to all those involved with its construction.
- Heidorn Park: Repaired irrigation controller 'B' for improved water conservation efforts.
- Meadowview Park: Replaced a leaking turf valve.

- Mira Vista Hills Park: Repaired an inoperative toilet in the men's restroom.
- Park Water Reductions: City parks have surpassed the State's mandatory 25% water reductions. All City park irrigation programs have been reduced 50% or more. Irrigation is shut-off during extended rainfall. Staff implemented proactive measures to preserve the 'green' areas in our parks by modifying routine scheduled maintenance, such as aeration, fertilization, seeding and pre-emergent.
- Tree Removal Permits: A permit was issued for 3144 Cedar St.
- Irrigation: Repaired 45 irrigation leaks on City property, which completes 2,638 irrigation repairs since June 10, 2015.
- Trim Crews: Hillcrest Ave. rights of way, Larkspur Dr., Almondridge pathway, James Donlon medians, Davison Dr., Ridgeline Dr., Judsonville Dr., and Davison Dr.
- Pre-emergent Spraying: James Donlon Blvd. rights of way, Fredrickson Ln., Lone Tree Way rights of way, Davison Dr., Black Diamond Dr., Dallas Ranch Rd., Muirwood Dr., and Mokelumne Dr.
- Spot Spray: Police Department parking lot.
- A weather monitoring system has been integrated with the City's irrigation controller system to allow automated irrigation shut-off during rainfall providing the City with significant water conservation and cost savings.

Public Works Operations - Streets Maintenance

- Graffiti Abatement: Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas.
- Signs: Installed one new sign and replaced ten existing signs due to poor reflectivity. Installed a new four-way stop at Barmouth Dr. and Carpinteria Dr. per the City Engineer's work order request.
- Striping: Maintained 400 pounds of thermo striping including railroad crossing, bike lane and stacking lanes.
- Debris: Removed one yard of illegally dumped debris from City rights of way.
- Potholes: Filled two potholes.
- Parks Division: Assisted the Parks Division with their annual pre-emergent weed spraying.

Public Works Maintenance Operations – Collections Division

- Calls for Sewer Service: Received and responded to four calls for service from the public. Responding crews televised 140 linear feet of public sewer laterals connecting to the City's sewer system.
- Sewer Mains: Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 24,382 linear feet of sewer main lines.
- Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning: The route schedule is under review to increase inspection frequency of identified 'hot spots' and integrate a proactive preventative cleaning schedule for the hot spots.
- Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP): Crews repaired a lateral that was severely damaged requiring immediate repair. Crews also televised four laterals.

- Manhole Inspection Program: Crews inspected 80 manholes. Manholes are inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for future maintenance and rehabilitation. We are updating the program and processes for integration in our computerized maintenance management system.
- Closed Caption Televising (CCTV): Crews televised 4,945 feet of sewer main lines.
 The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to identify the condition and causes of blockages and Sanitary Sewer Overflows (SSOs).
- SSO Reduction Program: Staff is working on formal inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas. The use of "SMART Manholes" in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the division of potential SSO. This program will also address the need for locking mechanisms.
- National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES): Crews removed 114 yards of green waste from pruned trees from various creeks and channels. Cleaned 9,786 and inspected 39,708 linear feet of v-ditches, as well as removed 145 yards of debris from v-ditches. These activities ensure the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities discharging storm water into waterways. Proactive preventative maintenance is restricted to the months of April through October.

Public Works Operations – Fleet Division

- Preventative Maintenance: 15 services on City vehicles as scheduled.
- Unscheduled Repairs: 48 unscheduled, necessary repairs to City vehicles.

Public Works Operations - Municipal Marina

- New Occupancy: One application is pending for permanent berthing, responded to six berthing inquiries and gave two facility tours.
- Website: The new Marina website is attracting web traffic with over 144 new views this week and over 1,965 total views. View the new Marina website at: http://ci.antioch.ca.us/antioch-marina.
- Maintenance: Removed hyacinth and debris from the Marina basin. Installed mooring wheel in Berth B-06 and replaced rollers along the pylon in Berth A-14. The light timers were set for standard time.
- Storm Preparation: Inspected vessels in preparation for the expected heavy storms this winter. Proactively, customers were contacted to address any concerns or maintenance issues.
- Advertising and Outreach: Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters. Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings.

Public Works Operations – Facility Division

- Police Department: Repaired a door in the Community Room.
- Public Works: Installed an electrical box for garage openers and installed reinforcement plywood inside the old barn. Assisted a contractor with replacing 11 windows due to broken seals. Repaired ADA door button.

- City Hall: Painted over graffiti on the Council Chamber doors.
- Animal Shelter: Assisted a contractor with new flooring installation.

<u>GIS</u>

- Collections Clean Out Data Collection Inventory: 25% complete.
- 2015 City Base Map Update 68" x 70": 85% complete.
- Street Sign Inventory Location Update: 70% complete.
- 2015 Water Distribution Grid Updates: 40% complete.
- Sewer Utility Updates: 50% complete.
- Water Utility Updates: 75% complete.

POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES

- On 11/5/15 at 4 am, officers responded to a woman yelling in Prosserville Park on W 6th Street. 47 year old Denett Volle was contacted and found to have warrants for her arrest. She was yelling for unknown reasons. Volle was booked into County Jail.
- On 11/4/15 at 9:50 pm, an officer contacted 47 year old Shane Agness and 34 year old Dawanna Hall while they were loitering at the carwash on Somersville Road. They both admitted to having narcotics in their possession and consented to searches. Agness was in possession of marijuana, meth, and a glass pipe. Hall was in possession of meth. Both subjects were cited released from the scene.
- On 11/4/15 at 7 pm, officers were dispatched to Del Oro Circle because 37 year old Raynisha Washington was creating a disturbance on the porch of a home and was not welcome there. Washington was contacted on the porch and found to have a warrant for her arrest. She was arrested and transported to County Jail.
- On 11/4/15 at 2 pm, 36 year old Terrance Adams broke the rear sliding window of a residence on West 10th Street using a paint can. Adams then entered the residence in search of food. Adams was still inside the residence when officers arrived and was arrested without incident. Adams admitted to burglarizing the residence because he was hungry. The victim (homeowner) later arrived on scene. Adams was transported to County Jail.
- On 11/4/15 at 1:15 pm, we received a call of shots fired near S. Lake Drive. Officers arrived and did not locate any victims. A neighbor in the area heard the shots and then observed a dark colored Chrysler vehicle flee the area. Approximately 15 minutes later we received a call from a 28 year old male who was now home in Oakley and claimed to be the victim of a shooting. The victim was contacted and reported that he was shot at while stopped at the intersection of Wilbur Ave and Cavallo Road. His vehicle had an apparent bullet hole near the driver side B-pillar. The victim described the responsible vehicle as being the same vehicle described

by the resident on S. Lake Drive. It is unknown if the two shootings are related. There were no casings found at either location.

- On 11/4/15 at 6:40 am, officers were dispatched to Freedom Way on the report of an attempted residential burglary that just occurred. The victim stated that an unknown subject, who fled the area on foot, attempted to enter his residence by kicking open the front door. A 17 year old male was detained near the victim's residence and was later identified by the victim as being one of the two responsibles. The male was sent to Juvenile Hall.
- On 11/4/15 at 4 am an adult male armed with a gun robbed the 7-11 on Buchanan Road and fled towards Pittsburg in a vehicle. We notified Pittsburg and they advised that their 7-11 had already been robbed by a similar described responsible at 0306 hours. The responsible was not located.
- On 11/4/15 at 2 am, a 13 year old male walked out of a Family Care Home and ran away. Group home employees drove around looking for him for an hour prior to calling dispatch. The 13 year old suffers from Autism, ADHD, and has severe mental disabilities. He was last seen wearing a green zip-up hooded sweatshirt, black shorts, and black socks with no shoes. He was entered into the Missing Persons System as an at-risk missing juvenile and a Be On The Lookout was sent out. No helicopters were available and a track with the K-9 ended on 'G' Street near James Donlon Boulevard. County Search and Rescue were notified and responded. A couple hours later an APD officer located the 13 year old walking on Lone Tree Way near Muirwood Way. He was returned to his group home.
- On 11/4/15 at 1:10 am, an officer made a traffic stop on 48 year old Leonard Burleigh for expired registration on E. 18th Street. Upon contacting him, Burleigh consented to a search of his vehicle. The officer recovered approximately 7.2 grams of methamphetamine in the vehicle. Burleight was arrested and cite released.
- On 11/3/15 at 10 pm, an officer conducted a pedestrian stop on 32 year old Nicholas Warner on Fitzuren Road. Dispatch confirmed a warrant for Warner's arrest. Warner was arrested without incident and sent to County Jail.
- On 11/3/15 at 8:45 pm, officers responded to a theft report at Wal-Mart on Lone
 Tree Way and contacted 38 year old Damien Adams. Adams had felony and
 misdemeanor warrants for his arrest. He was taken into custody and sent to County
 Jail.
- On 11/3/15 at 4:45 pm a 14 year old male was walking on the trails near the Water Park on Lone Tree Way when he was confronted by two male juveniles who demanded his phone. When he didn't give them his phone they punched him

several times until he handed it over. The suspects then fled the area and were not located.

- On 11/3/15 at 10 am, San Jose PD's Fugitive Team was in Antioch tracking one of their suspects in an armed take over robbery of a computer store. 20 year old Willie Nichols was seen at a residence on Carob Street, and SJPD planned to arrest him once he entered a vehicle to leave. SJPD requested an APD marked unit for a uniformed presence and communications only. Two APD Units responded and stayed on the outer perimeter. Nichols entered a vehicle in front of the residence and he was arrested. After the scene was secure the APD Units cleared.
- On 11/2/2015 at 11:28 pm, officers saw a stolen vehicle traveling in the area of Crestview Drive and W.10th Street. They followed the vehicle while waiting for cover officers to arrive. The vehicle stopped at the intersection of Auto Center Drive and Sycamore Drive. The driver, 43 year old Gary Duarte, was arrested for vehicle theft. He was later booked at the county jail.
- On 11/2/2015 at 8:26 pm, an officer observed a stolen vehicle traveling in the area
 of C Street and Railroad Avenue. He followed the vehicle while waiting for cover
 officers. The vehicle pulled into the parking lot of the Chevron gas station at 2413 'A'
 Street. The driver, 24 year old Mychal Plew, was arrested without incident for
 vehicle theft. He was later booked at the county jail.
- On 11/2/2015 at 8:27 am, officers responded to a loitering complaint at Eco
 Technologies at 2340 Verne Roberts Cir. Officers arrived and made contact with 30
 year old Michael Hamilton. A records check revealed that Hamilton had two
 outstanding arrest warrants charging vandalism, petty theft and failing to appear in
 court. He was arrested and later booked at the county jail.
- On 11/1/2015 at 7:40 pm, officers responded to the 2900 clock of Filbert St. on the report of a female subject screaming inside a residence. Upon arrival, officers contacted 26 year old Ryan Kroh standing across the street from the house. Kroh had an injury to his leg he sustained when a dog from the house attacked him. An Animal Control Officer responded and took possession of the dog. Officers conducted a welfare check at the house but located no one inside. A records check revealed Kroh had an outstanding felony arrest warrant charging possession of stolen property. He was taken into custody without incident and later booked at the county jail.
- On 11/1/2015 at 3:30 pm, officers responded to the 2100 block of Peppertree Way regarding a male who was armed with a handgun and conducting drug sales. As officers arrived in the area, 19 year old Ronvell Scheneck fled on-foot discarding a loaded pistol. Officers gave chase and were able to quickly detain Scheneck. A canine unit conducted an article search along his flight path and located the pistol in

- a bush. Records indicated Scheneck has an extensive criminal history, and is on probation for possession of a firearm with narcotics. He was booked at county jail.
- On 11/1/2015 at 3:10 pm, officers responded to the Somersville Town Center at 2550 Somersville Rd. regarding a report of a subject tampering with vehicle door handles in the parking lot and stealing items from the cars. Officers arrived and detained 24 year Marcus Griffin. Witnesses positively identified Griffin as the thief. He was found in possession of stolen property as well as 10 bindles of heroin, methadone and percocet pills, marijuana, cash and a cell phone. Griffin was arrested for possession for sale of controlled substances and auto burglary. He was booked at the county jail.
- On 11/1/2015 at 2:16 pm, an officer was patrolling W. 10th St. The officer observed a subject loitering in a vehicle in the parking lot of the Bonfare Market at 901 W. 10th St. The officer contacted the occupant of the vehicle, 24 year old Deansae Levine. A records check indicated he had an outstanding arrest warrant issued by Alameda County for possession of a controlled substance. He was arrested without incident and booked at the county jail.
- On 10/31/2015 at 3:34 pm, officers responded to California Check Cashing at 2954 Delta Fair Blvd. regarding a subject attempting to cash a stolen check. As officers arrived, they stopped a vehicle containing the suspect, 28 year old Chantel Cardoza. The investigation revealed Cardoza entered the check cashing store and attempted to cash a stolen check for over \$1000.00. The check was confirmed to be stolen and Cardoza left the store and got into a waiting vehicle. Cardoza confessed to attempting to cash the stolen check. She was arrested for fraud, possession of stolen property, burglary and violation of probation. She was later booked at the county jail.
- On 10/31/2015 at 10:16 am, officers responded to Alpha Way regarding a subject peeping through windows. When confronted by a resident, the male claimed he was looking for a jacket he had accidentally left in a yard. Officers were aware the neighborhood had recently suffered three residential burglaries. During one of the break-ins, the responsible had left his jacket behind at the point of forced entry. The suspect was last seen at the Wienerschnitzel restaurant on E. 18th St. by residents who followed him to that location. The male was detained by officers and identified as 25 year old Nathan Nelson. A records check indicated he was on felony probation for burglary. He was arrested for peeping and a probation violation. Nelson was later booked at the county jail. Officers continue to investigate his connection to the recent rash of burglaries.
- On 10/31/2015 at 8:47 am, officers contacted 34 year old Alicia Jackson at an encampment on a trail near Mission Dr. A records check indicated she had two

- outstanding arrest warrants charging assault with a deadly weapon and petty theft with prior convictions. She was arrested and later booked at the county jail.
- On 10/30/2015 at 8:17 pm, officers responded to W. 16th St. for two 16 year old victims reporting an assault and robbery. Furthermore, they advised they had followed the suspects with the assistance of an adult. The pair reported to officers they had been walking on W. 18th St. in front of the Antioch Middle School. They noticed a group of juveniles following them. A male, later identified as a 13 year old juvenile, confronted them with a handgun. He demanded one of the victims hand over her purse. The gunman attempted to grab the purse from the female victim, but she refused to release it. One of the gunman's cohorts pushed the second victim against a fence. As the female victim continued to struggle with the gunman over the purse, she was struck by an object on the back of the head which cause a laceration and bleeding. The robbers eventually fled the scene with no loot. The 13 year old gunman and the 15 year old accomplice were arrested. The gun used during the robbery was not located. Both juveniles denied any involvement in the crime and were later booked at juvenile hall. The female victim who was struck in the back of the head was transported by ambulance to a local hospital and treated and later released.
- On 10/29/2015 at 11:23 pm, officers responded to the 800 block of W. 9th St. on the report of a prowler. When officers arrived they could hear at least one person fleeing from the area of the home and jumping over fences as they did so. An area check was conducted and 22 year old Dashed Burks and another male were contacted at Bonfire Market on W. 10th St. Burks was found to be in possession of a loaded .45 cal pistol. He was placed under arrest for weapons charges. A records check revealed the pistol was reported stolen to ATF and had been taken from a UPS interstate shipment from Arkansas to Martinez, Ca. Burks was booked at the county jail. The male with Burks was released from the scene.
- On 10/29/2015 at 9:24 pm, an officer was patrolling the area of A St. and contacted 34 year old Evila Briones walking through the church lot at 1313 A St. A records check revealed she was on misdemeanor probation in Contra Costa County with a search and seizure clause, and also on felony probation out of Lake County for assault with a deadly weapon. A search of her person yielded approximately 0.4 grams of methamphetamine and a glass smoking pipe. She was arrested for possession of a controlled substance, possession of drug paraphernalia and violation of probation. She was booked at the county jail.
- On 10/29/2015 at 8:52 pm, officers responded to the 100 block of E. 7th St. regarding a 21 old woman who arrived home with her infant son. As she approached the house carrying him, she saw 36 year old John Pavlin approaching her from the side yard with a large stick in his hand. She fled to her car and called her husband, who in turn called "911". The investigation determined a sofa had

been placed under a front window and the screen removed and the previously locked front door was found standing open. Pavlin was detained and ultimately arrested for burglary and being under the influence of a controlled substance. He was later booked at the county jail.

- On 10/29/2015 at 8:31 pm, officers responded to 2500 Somersville Rd. regarding a vehicle accident. The investigation determined that 21 year old Richard Saucedo was driving northbound on Somersville Rd and collided with a vehicle in front of him that was stopped for the red light. That vehicle in turn collided with a third vehicle in front of it. Saucedo was still in the driver seat when officers arrived. He was reluctant to get out of the car and kept trying to return to the car after he finally exited. Saucedo ultimately tried to push past officers to get to his car and struggled with officers as they attempted to detain him. Saucedo displayed symptoms of being under the influence of alcohol and marijuana. He was placed under arrest for DUI and later provided a blood sample. Marijuana, paraphernalia, and hash oil residue were located inside Saucedo's vehicle. He was booked at the county jail for DUI and resisting arrest.
- On 10/29/2015 at 5:54 pm, officers responded to the main entrance of the Somersville Towne Center at 2550 Somersville Rd on the report of a man armed with a gun making threats to shoot people. The caller provided a detailed description of the man. Officers arrived and conducted a search of the mall but did not locate the gunman. Officers searched the surrounding neighborhood and located the gunman in the apartment complex at 3421 Hudson Ct. He was eventually identified as 20 year old Lafayette Davenport. Officers attempted to detain him and he fled. He discarded a loaded handgun into a dumpster as he was fleeing. After a somewhat lengthy foot chase and search, Davenport was located hiding inside the rear fenced patio of one of the apartments. An officer broke several fence boards to access and arrest Davenport. Davenport was arrested for weapons charges, being under the influence of a controlled substance and resisting arrest. He was later booked at the county jail.
- On 10/29/2015 at 2:52 pm, officers contacted 31 year old Christopher Smith who
 was walking in the area of Delta Fair Blvd. and Buchanan Road. Smith had three
 outstanding arrest warrants charging vandalism, driving on a suspended license
 and possession of a controlled substance. Smith was arrested and later booked at
 the county jail.
- On 10/29/2015 at 1:43 pm, police responded to the Lakeshore Apartments at 600 Wilbur Ave. after a security guard called dispatch reporting a subject, later identified as 34 year old John Pate, was near a white truck and acting suspiciously. Pate was contacted by officers and admitted to being the driver of the white truck. The truck was found to be reported stolen by Oakland PD. Pate was placed under arrest for auto theft and later booked at the county jail.

- On 10/29/2015 at 6:35 am, the Antioch Police SWAT Team served a search warrant in the 2200 block of Hobart Ct. An illegal shotgun and narcotics were seized from the location. The suspect was not home at the time the warrant was served.
- On 10/29/2015 at 12:43 am, officers responded to 3915 Delta Fair Blvd. on the report of a disturbance. Upon arrival, they found the front window to the apartment was completely shattered. A female holding an infant was standing in front of the broken window along with 27 year old Gregory Frazier. Frazier was uncooperative and retreated back into the apartment. Officers attempted to detain Frazier inside but he actively resisted and would not comply. A struggle ensued inside the apartment. A taser was eventually deployed and Frazier was subdued and taken into custody. He was booked at the county jail on charges of delaying, obstructing and resisting police officer.

Service Calls and Arrest Data:

Time Period: 10/29/15 00:00:00 – 11/04/15 23:59:59

Number of Calls for

Service: 1,701

Number of Case Reports: 281

Number of Arrests: 68

Felony: 29

Misdemeanor: 39

Arrests with DUI charge: 3

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.

CITY MANAGER'S NOTES

On Wednesday, Mayor Harper and I met with Vic Baker of PG&E to discuss new and better ways for the City and PG&E to communicate, collaborate and serve the City.

On Wednesday afternoon, Community Development Director Forrest Ebbs and I met with Contra Costa Fire Chief Jeff Carman and Assistant Chief Lew Broschard to discuss the projected growth of Antioch, the level of fire and EMT services and the need for funding of all public safety operations as the City grows.

On Thursday evening, Mayor Harper, Mayor Pro Tem Ogorchock and I attended the monthly Mayors Conference, which was hosted this month by the City of Richmond. There was a presentation on stem cell research and the Conference passed the 2016 Conference Budget.